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Members Present
Al Sylvestre, Chairman, Eileen Akers, Matthew Fazzino (representing the DSS Commissioner), Steven Famiglietti, Katherine Guzman, Samuel Pride, Beth Rival, Mary Silverberg, Stephen Thal and Randa Utter
Members Absent
Andrea Giudice 
Others Present
Brian Sigman, BESB Director, Mary Burgard, Vocational Rehabilitation Supervisor, Chris Lassen, Adult Services Supervisor, Andrew Norton, ADS Legislative Liaison, Lisa Tanguay, Office Supervisor, Tyrell Sampson, Vending Facility Supervisor, Lori St. Amand, Adult Services Volunteer Coordinator, Catherine Summ, Education Supervisor and Angelo Vitale, Vocational Rehabilitation Counselor
Public Present

Dawn Russell
Welcome and Introductions
In the absence of Chairperson Sylvestre, Ms. Akers was asked to preside over this meeting as Chairperson Sylvestre would have a late arrival.  The meeting was called to order at 10:00 a.m.

Public Comment
Mr. Lassen confirmed that BESB will be issuing the 2022 large print calendars by the end of 2021 and that the final draft is currently being reviewed. Mr. Thal expressed hope that, as the agency moves forward in post-pandemic years, this Advisory Board will identify some projects that can be undertaken in collaboration with the ADA transit districts.  He inquired whether BESB has developed any resources to assist people who may experience emotional challenges as a result of the pandemic or as a result of living alone and asked that this be discussed at the December meeting.   
Commissioner Porter and acting Chairperson Akers recognized Mr. Sigman for his many years of devotion to the blindness community ahead of his retirement on October 1st.  Commissioner Porter reported that the agency is in the process of considering leadership positions which may be posted (this may take some time while the agency works through its transition plan).  She assured the advisory board that the high quality of BESB services to clients will continue and  encouraged anyone with further input to reach out to her through Chairperson Sylvestre or through Mr. Norton.

Old Business
Minutes from June 17, 2021 
MOTION:
 A motion was made by Ms. Silverberg, seconded by Ms. Utter, to approve the draft minutes from the June 17, 2021 meeting. Motion passed unanimously.
New Business

Blind Americans Equality Day 
Mr. Sigman reported that the pilot project undertaken by the Department of Transportation, the Department of Aging and Disability Services, and UConn to provide the Aira App to public transit riders within Connecticut who are blind is tentatively set to launch in conjunction with Blind Americans Equality Day on October 15th. More information will become available shortly. 

Ms. Rival reported that the NFBCT will be holding its state convention from October 29th through the 31st at the Sheraton Hartford South Hotel in Rocky Hill.  Those in attendance will hear from speakers on topics of national and state importance in the blindness community, including NFB membership, services to seniors, adaptive technology, braille instruction, and guide dog issues, and the concerns of parents of students with visual impairment or legal blindness.  Attendees will also have a chance to meet the scholarship class of 2021 and to do much more. Mr. John Pare, Executive Director of Policy and Advocacy for the National Federation of the Blind, will be serving as their national representative this year. 
Ms. Akers reported that the American Council of the Blind is also advocating on the national level in the effort to formally recognize Blind Americans Equality Day.    

Proposed Meeting Dates for 2022
MOTION:  A motion was made by Ms. Silverberg, seconded by Ms. Rival, to accept the 2022 meeting dates of March 17, June 16, September 15 and December 15.  Motion passed unanimously.

Vocational Rehabilitation State Plan Workgroup

Mr. Sigman noted that the State Rehabilitation Council  has put together a workgroup for the State Plan that is due in April of 2022. The plan will be a full four-year plan. Ms. Dawn Russell volunteered to be a member of the State Plan Workgroup; additional State Plan Work Group volunteers are Mr. Phil Magalnick, Mr. Gary Allen, Mr. John Carnemolla, and Ms. Kendra Valente. Ms. Burgard will be reaching out to the volunteers to arrange a time to meet.  Ms. Akers and Mr. Thal have volunteered to represent the Advisory Board and work in collaboration with the volunteers from the State Rehabilitation Council. Anyone else who may be interested in serving as a volunteer should contact Chairperson Sylvestre.  
Bureau Update
Adult Services 
Mr. Lassen provided an update on the Adult Services Program.  Glenn Jablon was hired in August 2021 as an Orientation & Mobility Instructor, and all O&M staff continue to provide in-person instruction to clients as they have for the past twelve months.  Social work services continue to benefit from the expertise of the two social worker trainees hired in March 2020.  Adult Services eagerly awaits refill authorization for the vacancy created when Rehabilitation Teacher Rick Anders retired at the end of June, 2021, and for the posting of the first-ever rehabilitation  technologist in AS.  
BESB volunteers continue to provide services including shopping, driving, visiting, reading and mail organization assistance to BESB consumers as they have done throughout the pandemic - in a manner consistent with the covid 19 guidelines.  To date in 2021, 228 ongoing direct services matches have been provided to consumers and 72 support services aimed at increasing access to materials for braille reading students.  Ms. St. Amand made a virtual presentation to the Durham (North Carolina) Council of the Blind, whose president is a former BESB client who is hopeful of replicating the excellent volunteer program he experienced while living in Connecticut.
Children’s Services 
Ms. Summ reported that the Children’s Services Program resumed forward-facing services for students but will also continue to provide remote services for medically fragile students.  There are currently 912 active children and services are being provided to 685 of those active students. Ms. Summ was pleased to announce the promotion of Lauren Royce from Special Assistant to the Blind to Education Consultant.  Education Consultants Yvonne Locke and Lisa Pruner  retired this year.  These vacancies were posted for recruitment with a closing date of October 5th to apply.   Two orientation and mobility instructor vacancies still exist and recruitment efforts for these positions are anticipated to resume sometime in the winter months.  Children’s Services continues their efforts with on-going expanded core curriculum activities. 
COVID-19 updates and Safety Protocols
Mr. Sigman affirmed that forward-facing services as well as virtual services continue.  Staff adhere to the COVID guidelines and continue to ask clients the necessary health questions prior to in-person visits.  The State is currently in the process of obtaining verification from state employees regarding their vaccine status. 
Budget Update

Mr. Sigman reported that the BESB Vocational Rehabilitation Program received $750,000 in federal reallotment funds. Added to the existing available funding, Mr. Sigman noted that there are sufficient funds available to serve all eligible individuals into FFY 2023 or later. 
A new bequest fund is now available for homelessness relief. It is intended to assist clients by providing short-term funding for shelter and food while BESB staff work to connect the client to agencies that secure longer-term housing solutions. This fund has been set up to also accept donations into the future. The board members acknowledged their gratitude and appreciation for the late Julie McLean’s extraordinary work with the blindness community and her generosity in establishing a well-endowed fund for clients of the Adult Services program whose independent living needs cannot be met with other available funds.

Legislation Update
Mr. Sigman reported on House Bill HR 2373, raised in Congress, which would phase out subminimum wage and increase the minimum wage to $15 an hour for people with disabilities.  It would involve a 5-year phase-in before taking full effect. The bill has been referred to the House Committee on Education and Labor.
Points to the Good and Welfare
Chairperson Sylvestre acknowledged Mr. Sigman for his devotion to the clients and agency throughout his 34 years of service, the last 17 as director.
Ms. Akers announced that she will be speaking with the District 23C Lions Clubs regarding the Blind Americans Equality month. 
MOTION: On a motion by Ms. Akers, seconded by Ms. Rival, and unanimously approved, the meeting adjourned at 11:56 p.m. 
Next meeting:  16 December 2021, 10:00 a.m.
